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Catlett to Lead King William Supervisors 

Newly elected Board Chair Justin Catlett and Vice Chair Lindsay Robinson 

By Gene Campbell 

  During the January 13th meeting of the 

King William County Board of 

Supervisors, Third District Supervisor 

Justin Catlett was chosen by his 

colleagues to lead the board for the 

coming year with former chairperson 

Lindsay Robinson elected as Vice Chair. 

Following the election of officers, the 

discussion centered on adopting the 

meeting calendar, county holidays, and 

pay calendar. Third District Supervisor 

Mary Sue Bancroft proposed reducing the 

number of holidays around Thanksgiving 

and Christmas thereby saving the county 

money. After deliberation, a motion was 

made and seconded to adopt the holiday 

and pay calendar as presented, with 

Bancroft casting the sole dissenting vote. 

Please see BOS, continued on page 15. 

Student-Athletes Honor Teachers 

Students and teachers recognized at center court 

Girls Basketball Coach Kerry Johnson, honoree Bookkeeper Melissa Krout, honoree 

School Counselor Kami Newbill, and Boys Basketball Coach Cedric A. Moore, Jr.  

By Gene Campbell 

  It has been said, “A teacher takes a hand, 

opens a mind, and touches a heart,” 

underscoring the invaluable contributions 

that teachers make every day in today’s 

society. They are the unsung heroes, 

guiding and shaping the leaders of 

tomorrow. Their influence goes far 

beyond the classroom, shaping the minds 

and hearts of countless individuals who 

will go on to make a positive difference in 

the world. 

  At the basketball games on January 23rd 

at King William High School, it was 

Senior Teacher Recognition Night. 

Between the girls' and boys' basketball 

games, senior basketball players 

recognized and honored teachers who 

made a significant impact on their high 

school years.  

 

Please see page 8. 
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Publisher’s Message 

8014 Lee Davis Road, Mechanicsville ●746-8665 

A 128 Year  

Tradition of Caring 

 Bennett Funeral Home was established in 1897 to serve the needs of 

Richmond families.  Since then, this locally owned and operated business has con-

tinued to serve the community with its unique combination of caring and conven-

ience. 

 This tradition of excellence  can be seen in the four beautiful chapels lo-

cated throughout the Richmond area: centrally located on Cutshaw Avenue in the 

city, on Broad Street Road past Innsbrook,  serving the Hanover-Mechanicsville 

area on Lee-Davis Road and Chesterfield Chapel on Ashbrook Pkwy. in Chester-

field. All four facilities are under the personal direction of Charles D. Morehead, 

President. 

 In a time of need, you can turn to Bennett Funeral Home with trust and 

confidence.  It serves families of all faiths with personal service, before, during, 

and after.  There is a long tradition of professionalism and caring. 

 One way in which Bennett cares for families, is by offering a convenient 

and personalized pre-need program.  Through this program pre-need planning, you 

can spare your loved ones the burden of making decisions at an emotional time.  

Call Bennett Funeral Home at 746-8665 to schedule a pre-planning consultation.

BENNETT funeral home 

Caring Since 1897 

Send in check or money order 

today for only $40.00 a year! 
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______________________________ 
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______________________________

______________________________

______________________________ 

Phone:________________________ 

 

E-mail:  

________________________ 
 

 

Make check or money orders payable to: 
 

Country Courier 
P.O. BOX 160 

St. Stephens Church, VA 23148 
 

Call us today: 

(804) 769-0259 

The Country Courier welcomes letters 

from our readers, which will be published 

with the writer’s signature and county of 

residence. We accept calendar items at no 

charge for 60 words or less. The Country 

Courier reserves the right to edit letters 

and calendar items and print when space is 

available. 
 

Serving King William and  

King & Queen Counties 

Since 1989 
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St. Stephens Church, VA 23148 

Hours: 10AM-2PM M-F 

769-0259   ●   Fax 769-0953 

Email: 

office@countrycouriernews.com  

Web: countrycouriernews.com  
 

Physical Address: 

Twin Rivers Building 

5833 Richmond-Tappahannock Hwy. 

Suite 107 B  

Aylett, VA. 23009 
 

STAFF 
Danny Clark, Publisher 
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Gail Clark, Office Manager 

Armistead Saffer, Technical-Consultant 
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  Don’t Miss Another Issue! 
 

If you are not receiving 

t h e  C o u n t r y 

Courier and you 

live outside the 

community, you can 

subscribe for an Annual 

Rate of $40.00 (includes 

postage) and keep up with the latest 

news from King William and King 

and Queen counties.   

You Got Mail 

Andrew Graff displays one of his postcards from his collection 

By Gene Campbell 

 

  The King William Historical Society 

held its quarterly meeting in the 

Administration Building at the King 

William Courthouse Complex on Sunday, 

January 19th. Guest speaker was Andrew 

Graff who captivated attendees with a 

fascinating presentation on the history of 

the postal service in King William 

County. Graff generously provided each 

member with a binder containing copies 

of his extensive collection of King 

William postcards and envelopes dating 

back to the early 1800s, providing a 

unique glimpse into the past and shedding 

light on the evolution of communication 

within the county. 

 

Please see page 6. 

  The warmer days remind me spring is not so far away. The first day of spring is 

March 20th. That's 50 days from now. February can be unpredictable at times. Hold 

tight, warmer days ahead. Don't give in to cabin fever; take a short day trip on one of 

the warmer days. 

 

     Take care until next time.  
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Equine Talk Sponsored by: 

T-Town Tack  

PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

Ameresco invites the Public to an Open House Meeting on Wednesday, 

January 29th from 6:00-7:30PM at Shacklefords Chapel, 3727 Buena Vista 

Road, Shacklefords, VA 23156. This is a floating event to learn more about the 

Solar Facility we are planning for your community. All members of the 

community are welcome to learn about the project, ask questions, and share 

their thoughts as part of the planning process. 

Two Words 
 

By Allen Brintley and “Pip” 

 

  The more things that we can expose 

our animals to and help them to 

work through and accept, the better 

off we’ll be. There are some things 

that only come up once or twice a 

year, like getting shots from the vet. 

I remember when Pip was young, I 

wanted her to be safe and accepting 

while getting vaccinated each year. 

The idea of sticking a thousand 

pound animal with a needle a few 

times didn’t sound like much fun for 

either of us. So I had the bright idea 

of pinching her on the neck to 

simulate getting a shot. I started off 

easy and got harder until I got a 

slight reaction. She looked at me as 

if to say “What in the heck are you 

doing to me?” I immediately gave 

her a treat and praised her. We 

worked on that a few times each day 

until it was a regular routine for her. 

She got so good at it that I think she 

wanted me to pinch her more so she 

could get more treats. 

  I heard a story the other day about a 

guy that became a monk and the 

head of the monastery told him that 

he had to take a vow of silence, but 

once a year on his anniversary he 

could say two words. The first year 

went by and the new monk was 

called in and asked what his two 

words were. He said “Food, Bad.” 

The head monk said “Thanks, now 

go back to your work.” The second 

year passed and he was called in 

again and asked for his two words. 

The monk said “Bed, Hard.” The 

head monk thanked him and sent 

him back to work. The third year 

came around and he was called in 

again for his two words. The young 

monk said “I Quit!” The head monk 

said “I figured as much. You’ve 

done nothing but complain since 

you’ve been here!” 

  Y o u  c a n  c o n t a c t  m e  a t 

Allen@TwinRiversRealty.com or 

call 690-7870. I’ll see you on the 

trails. 
 

By Gene Campbell 

  In the heart of every organization, there 

are unsung heroes who work tirelessly 

behind the scenes, often going unnoticed 

but making invaluable contributions that 

are vital in keeping the organization 

strong. Such was the case of two King 

William Ruritan Club members, Bob 

“Sailor Bob” Hackett and Russell Rice, 

whose recent passing has left a void in our 

hearts and in the fabric of our community. 

Though they may have not been in the 

spotlight of the club, they were quiet 

pillars of support that kept our club 

running smoothly, especially at 

fundraisers. 

  Sailor Bob, as I liked to call him, was a 

Navy veteran. He was always smiling and 

cheerful, ready to lend a helping hand and 

offer kind words to everyone he 

encountered. He was a trusted ‘right-hand 

man’ of club member David Leake’s knife 

sharping business. Russell, on the other 

hand, was a steadfast supporter of the 

Mangohick Volunteer Fire Department. 

  Their commitment to the club was 

unwavering, and their impact was 

immeasurable. They embodied the core 

values of Ruritan - fellowship, goodwill, 

and community service – through their 

selfless dedication. Their unseen yet 

crucial contributions were the backbone of 

our club. Their legacy will continue to 

inspire us to serve others with humility 

and grace. Let us never forget the 

significance of these quiet heroes who do 

the behind-the-scenes work that makes all 

the difference. 

  Sailor Bob and Russell, make sure the 

knives are sharp and the tables are straight 

when we all get to heaven! 

Remembering Bob Hackett and Russell Rice 

Bob "Sailor Bob" Hackett Russell Rice 

Love will find a way through paths where wolves fear to prey. 
Lord Byron  

https://www.brainyquote.com/authors/lord-byron-quotes
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Call Us Today: 804-357-4940 
DS Mitchell Electric, Inc.—11860 W. River Rd #D, Aylett, Virginia 23009 

Website: dsmelectricinc.com        Email: dsmitchellelectric@gmail.com 

Generator Sales & Installation:  
DS Mitchell Electric can provide a Turn Key Generator Installation, 
and we will work with your local gas company. Contact us for a Free 
Estimate—We will beat any competitor’s quoted price. 

DS Mitchell Electric is your trusted source in Central VA for residential and commercial 
electrical services and products with over 18 years of experience. Our electrical 
contractors provide first class service when you need it and we specialize in everything 
from breaker panel replacement to landscape lighting and of course everything in 
between. We're 100% committed to customer satisfaction in everything we do.  

 Providing Quality Service for over 18 Years 

Locally Owned & Operated 
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Thank You 

  The family of Janice Holmes Ware 

acknowledges with sincere appreciation 

the prayers, phone calls, cards, visits, 

floral tributes and the numerous other 

expressions of love and sympathy shown 

during our bereavement.  

  Your kindness will always be 

remembered. 

 

The Holmes Family, 

William, Jerline, Will, Rebecca 

and Grandchildren 

Congratulations 

Nora Jones 

Congratulations to Norah Jones, King 

William High School - 2nd Place Fourth 

Circuit 2024 Video & Art Contest 

Celebrating Bill of Rights Day  

CORRECTION 

  In the last issue, Jan. 15, the article on 

Nora Jones did not include the 

photographers name. The name is  

Images by Ivey 

Photo by Ivey Tupponce 

The Country Courier apologizes for any 

inconvenience this may have caused. 

Letters to the Editor 
   We welcome signed letters to the editor. Each 

letter must carry the writers signature, full valid 
address, and daytime phone number. We reserve the 

right to edit for accuracy, brevity, clarity, legality, 

and taste. We do not guarantee that every letter 
received will be published. Letters reflect the 

opinions and positions of the writers and not The 

Country  Courier. 

Letter to the Editor 
Dear Editor, 

  Wow, what is going on with West Point. 

Seems like Bill Hodges and John Edwards 

have lost their minds. So much for 

communications and working with the 

County. 

  Interesting focal point on all of this is 

that maybe the King William Sheriff’s 

Department should take over the Town 

Law Enforcement duties and eliminate the 

Departmental Overhead for the town. 

Looking at the most recent budget, that 

number is about $400,000 plus or minus 

that the town would immediately save if 

the county deputized the current West 

Point Patrol Officers and made the current 

station a sub station for the now new 

county officers and eliminated duplicated 

overhead in West Point. Also maybe this 

is the opening to look at the Fire 

Department, EMS, Tourism, Community 

Development, Schools and School 

Administration, Utilities, Parks and 

Recreation, etc., et al., and determine how 

much could be saved by the town with 

selective consolidation of functions and 

activities into County Operations or a new 

combined function. Looking at overhead 

cost, the number seems to be in the range 

of $1.0 to $1.5 Million for the Town alone 

and I have probably underestimated. 

  Certainly, worth reviewing. It’s time for 

Edwards and Hodges to begin looking 

forward strategically verses backwards 

and downwards tactically. I am new to the 

town and not knowledgeable of all the 

political and emotional histories, but from 

a purely business and functional aspect for 

a newby, the Town should lower the wall 

and stop being so defensive about 

everything and anything related to county 

operations and communications. 

 

C.B. Lutz 

West Point 

  The first Post Office in America was 

established in a tavern in Boston in 1639. 

Later in 1683, a postal route was laid out 

from Maine to Georgia. In the early days, 

letter writers sent their correspondence by 

friends, merchants, and Native Americans 

via foot or horseback. Benjamin Franklin 

was the first Postmaster General of the 

United States appointed by the Continental 

Congress in 1775. 

  Virginia had fifteen post offices in 1776, 

and all had access to waterways, which 

was one of the main modes of 

transportation. Ayletts, or Ayletts 

Warehouse, as it was called then, was one 

of the first fifteen post offices and the first 

in King William County. The structure 

housing the Ayletts Post Office still stands 

today. It is known as the Duncan Home, 

owned by Gladys Mae Poynter, who 

resides there today. 

  Postal rates were determined by mileage. 

Overall rates were 6 cents for the first 30 

miles, 10 cents up to 80 miles, 12½ cents 

up to 150 miles, 18¾ cents up to 400 

miles, and 25 cents for over 400 miles. 

According to a publication compiled by 

Edward A. Smith in 1976, King William 

County had as many as 47 post offices 

from 1825 to 1968. They were mainly 

located at crossroads or in general stores. 

  The next quarterly meeting of the King 

William Historical Society is scheduled 

for April. 

You Got Mail, continued 

Love is our true destiny. We do not find the meaning of life by ourselves alone - we find 

it with another. 

Thomas Merton 

https://www.brainyquote.com/authors/thomas-merton-quotes
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Contributed 

  A recent collaboration between Energix 

Renewables and Siller Pollinator 

Company is using a 13MWac solar site 

in Manquin, King William County, 

Virginia, to help foster sustainable and 

productive environments, creating 

economic and agricultural benefits for the 

surrounding communities. 

  In partnership with local communities, 

Energix established ten bee hives on the 

site, and they are now producing honey 

and pollinating the surrounding land. The 

project started nearly two years ago based 

on Energix’s commitment to sustainable 

land use and, given the benefits realized, 

there are plans to expand.  

  The bees have a range of benefits for the 

site itself and the surrounding ecosystems 

and communities. Honeybee pollination 

increases seed sets of desirable species, 

leading to more self-seeding of clover 

under the panels and pollinator plants in 

the wildflower meadow. Because bees 

have a range of 17,000 acres, the benefits 

extend far beyond the site itself. 

Surrounding vegetable gardens, fruit 

orchards, and row crops often experience 

yield benefits when pollinated by 

honeybees. The honey produced on site 

provides a hyper-local food source 

enjoyed by the beekeeper, site operators, 

and neighbors, creating a sense of 

community. 

  "The bees are thriving alongside the 

panels," said Allison Wickham, the 

beekeeper on site. "The shading provided 

by the panels keeps the cool-season 

clovers planted under the panels in bloom 

longer, which is very beneficial to 

pollinators. I’ve seen the bees foraging 

happily amongst the panels. The hives on 

site are very healthy and progressing at 

better-than-average rates." 

  Every two to three weeks, a staff member 

from Siller Pollinator Company visits the 

bees to ensure the bees are healthy, have 

queens and sufficient space, and to treat 

pests or diseases if necessary. If needed, 

the bees are fed supplements, but so far, 

their nutritional needs have been met on 

site.  

  The team of professional beekeepers is 

skilled at identifying pest and disease 

issues, signs of poor nutrition, and 

degrading environmental factors that pose 

risks to the bees. They clear surrounding 

vegetation with string trimmers during 

each visit to maintain flight paths and 

ventilation. The team uses integrated pest 

management techniques to keep the bees 

healthy. They routinely check for diseases 

and pests, treating them with appropriate 

cultural or chemical treatments when 

necessary. Only naturally occurring 

compounds are used for treatments, as 

they are most effective for the bees. The 

bees are safe behind a fence that protects 

them from vandalism and predators like 

bears. 

  Beekeeping and solar operations are 

complementary activities, as an apiary or 

bee yard requires a small footprint but has 

a significant impact. According to Allison, 

"Bees on solar sites are a natural choice, 

especially when the operator has 

prioritized pollinator plantings. An apiary 

has a very small footprint compared to its 

impact. Bees will travel up to three miles, 

meaning an apiary will pollinate the 

entirety of the site and support the 

surrounding areas, but the hives only 

require a few hundred square feet." 

  Such collaborations can serve as a model 

for all businesses moving forward. They 

offer mutually beneficial relationships for 

all stakeholders and neighbors of the sites. 

Placing apiaries in solar sites provides 

economic opportunities for local 

beekeepers, improves results for solar 

operators, keeps land under solar sites in 

agricultural use, and benefits the local 

community and ecosystem.  

  Energix's integration of bees into their 

solar projects demonstrates the company's 

commitment to environmental stewardship 

and sustainability. Beyond renewable 

energy production, they contribute to 

increasing bee populations and preserving 

biodiversity. This project showcases how 

advanced technology and traditional 

agricultural practices can be harmoniously 

combined for the greater good. 

Energix and Siller Pollinator plan to 

continue updating the public on the 

progress of the project. We eagerly 

anticipate more updates and successes on 

our path toward a greener future. 

New Project is Causing a Buzz in Manquin King William Sheriff’s Office Activity Report 

December 1, 2024 – December 31, 2024 

https://www.energixrenewables.com/
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Stepping onto the gym floor with their 

mentors by their side, the students and 

teachers were met with applause that 

echoed throughout the gym. The 

recognized teachers included Mr. 

Alfonso, Ms. Allensworth, Mr. 

Gowdy, Mr. Johnson, Ms. Piner, Ms. 

Lumpkin, Ms. Ward, Ms. Slack, and 

Mr. White. 

  Also honored were Bookkeeper 

Melissa Krout, and School Counselor 

Kami Newbill. Head Girls Basketball 

Coach Kerry Johnson and Head Boys 

Basketball Coach Cedric Moore, Jr. 

presented a “Nothing But Net” award 

honoring Ms. Krout and Ms. Newbill, 

signed by each member of the girls and 

boys basketball team. The award is 

sponsored by the Friends of the 

Program. As the ceremony came to a 

close, students and teachers embraced, 

united by a shared bond of respect, 

admiration, and gratitude. Never 

underestimate the power of education, 

inspiration, and love! 

  The JV Boys, Varsity Girls, and 

Varsity Boys Basketball teams faced 

off against the Nottoway Cougars. The 

JV Boys emerged victorious with a 44-

33 win. On the other hand, the girls’ 

team put up a strong fight but 

ultimately lost 37-32 and the boys' 

team fell short in the nightcap, with a 

final score of 68-60. 

  Come out and support your Cavaliers. 

GO CAVS! 

Cavs Gibson Farmer #20 goes up for a shot against the Nottoway Cougar defenders  

Honor, continued 
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Southeastern Association of School 

Business Officials 

 

Contributed by Sandy Halliwell  

  Staci Longest, Director of Finance of the 

King William County Public Schools, 

King William, Virginia, has been awarded 

the School Business Administrator (SBA) 

Certificate from the Southeastern 

Association of School Business Officials 

(SASBO). 

  The SBA Certificate is awarded to 

members that exemplify a distinction in 

leadership at the national, regional and 

state levels of their profession. “Only a 

select few meet the qualifying areas of 

experience, education, professional 

i n v o l v e me n t  a n d  p ro fe s s io n a l 

development,” said Sandy Halliwell, 

SASBO Executive Director. “Staci is 

clearly one of the few that has proven to 

be an outstanding leader throughout the 

Southeast.”  

  SASBO is a regional organization 

composed of over 4,000 members in the 

twelve southeastern states. The goal of 

SASBO is to provide networking, 

professional development, and relevant 

information to promote and advance 

personnel engaged in positions supporting 

education in areas of business and 

administrative services throughout the 

Southeast. 

Staci Longest Awarded SBA Certificate  

Staci Longest 

Being deeply loved by someone gives you strength, while loving someone 

deeply gives you courage. 
Lao Tzu 

https://www.brainyquote.com/authors/lao-tzu-quotes
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Five-Year Service Award 

 

Contributed by Alice Kemp 

  Essex County cattle and grain producer J. 

Barry Bates was recognized Jan. 22 for 

five years of service on the Virginia Farm 

Bureau Federation board of directors. 

VFBF President Scott Sink presented an 

award to Bates at the board meeting in 

Richmond. 

  As the District 12 director, Bates 

represents Farm Bureau producer 

members in Caroline, Essex, Gloucester, 

Mathews, King and Queen, King William, 

Middlesex, Northumberland, Lancaster, 

Richmond and Westmoreland counties. 

He has been a Farm Bureau member for 

over 20 years, chairs the VFBF 

Aquaculture Advisory Committee and the 

VFBF Soybean & Feed Grains Advisory 

Committee, and serves on the VFBF 

Livestock Advisory Committee. 

  Bates also is a past Essex County Farm 

Bureau president and current member of 

that organization’s board. Additionally, he 

serves on the Essex County Agriculture 

and Forestry Industries Development 

Committee and Essex County Airport 

Authority. He is a member of the Northern 

Neck Land Conservancy board. 

  Bates and his family reside on Mount 

View Farm, where they raise Black Angus 

beef cattle and grow hay for their herd. 

  He and his wife, Suzanne, are members 

of Mt. Zion Baptist Church. They have 

two children. 

  

  With more than 135,000 members in 88 

county Farm Bureaus, VFBF is Virginia’s 

largest farmers’ advocacy group. Farm 

Bureau is a non-governmental, 

nonpartisan, voluntary organization 

committed to supporting Virginia’s 

agriculture industry. 

Essex County Farmer Receives Award 

J. Barry Bates 

Love is composed of a single soul inhabiting two bodies. 

Aristotle 

https://www.brainyquote.com/authors/aristotle-quotes
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By Gene Campbell 

 

  The King William High School 

atrium was filled with cheers and 

applause on the evening of January 

14th as four student-athletes signed 

letters of intent to continue their 

education and athletic careers. Payton 

Lewis will be attending Christopher 

N e wp o r t  U n i v e r s i t y ,  S k y l a r 

Meriwether will be attending Mary 

Baldwin University, Andrew Lee will 

be attending Eastern Mennonite 

University, and Daniel Burton will be 

a t tend ing Virgin ia  W esleyan 

University. Payton and Skylar were 

members of the 2024 VHSL Class 2 

State Softball Championship team, 

securing the first-ever state softball 

title for King William High School 

while Andrew and Daniel were 

members of the 2024 VHSL Class 2 

State Semi-finalist baseball team. 

  Before the ink dried on their letters 

of intent, hugs, high-fives, and words 

of encouragement were exchanged as 

family, coaches, friends, and 

supporters beamed with pride. These 

young athletes displayed determination, skill, and resilience on the field that led their teams to victory. Now they are embarking on a new chapter in their lives supported by their 

loved ones as they excel both on the field and in the classroom.  As the night came to an end, these student-athletes stood united in their passion for sports, education, and 

personal growth. The King William community wishes them all the best in their future endeavors. GO CAVS! 

Cavalier Athletes Sign Letters in Intent 

Daniel Burton, Andrew Lee, Payton Lewis, and Skylar Meriwether 



J a n u a r y  2 9 ,  2 0 2 5                               T h e  C o u n t r y  C o u r i e r                                           p a g e  1 3  

 

Contributed by Farm Bureau 

SAN ANTONIO—Three outstanding 

Virginia young farmers will head to San 

Antonio this month to participate in 

national competitions for which they 

earned state-level accolades in 2024. 

  On Dec. 3 at the Virginia Farm Bureau 

Federation Annual Convention, Marshall 

Slaven of Augusta County took top honors 

in the VFBF Young Farmers Discussion 

Meet. 

  Earlier in 2024, Bradley Ragsdale of 

Pittsylvania County was named the VFBF 

Young Farmers Achievement Award 

winner, and Morgan Slaven of Augusta 

County, Marshall’s sister, received the 

VFBF Young Farmers Excellence in 

Agriculture Award. 

  The American Farm Bureau Federation 

Young Farmers & Ranchers program helps 

young Farm Bureau members shape their 

future and American agriculture through 

leadership development and personal 

growth opportunities. The three 

competitions enable members to showcase 

t h e i r  l e a d e r s h i p  e x p e r i e n c e , 

communication skills and successful 

business plans as they compete against the 

best of the best from each state Farm 

Bureau. 

  Marshall Slaven and his wife, Joy, raise 

1,200 head of beef cattle. He also provides 

custom hay baling and wrapping services 

to other farmers, transports manure on 

contract, brokers straw to several large 

dairies and other cattle operations, and 

assists his father with the family fencing 

business and raising 500 brood cows. 

  Ragsdale is a fourth-generation tobacco, 

grain and beef cattle farmer who has 

helped manage, innovate and expand his 

family’s 1,000-acre operation since 2009, 

including acquiring an additional 90 acres 

of cropland in 2015. He also serves on the 

Pittsylvania County Farm Bureau board 

and is an active participant in the VFBF 

Young Farmers Program. 

  Morgan Slaven serves as manager of 

governance and executive affairs for 

Shenandoah Valley Electric Cooperative 

while managing a 40-head commercial hair 

sheep flock on her Augusta County farm. 

She also serves as chair of her county 

Farm Bureau’s Young Farmers Committee 

and vice president of her county Farm 

Bureau board. She formerly served on the 

VFBF Young Farmers Committee and as 

the committee’s vice chair and chair of its 

promotions subcommittee. 

  The Virginia winners will compete for 

prizes at the national level. The top four 

competitors in the AFBF Achievement 

Award, Discussion Meet and Excellence in  

 

Ag competitions will receive: 

1st Place: $35,000 credit toward a new 

Ford vehicle and paid registration to the 

AFBF FUSION Conference in Denver, 

Colorado, courtesy of Ford 

2nd Place: $25,000 credit toward a new 

Case IH piece of equipment, courtesy of 

Case IH 

3rd Place: $2,500 Investing in Your Future 

cash prize courtesy of AmericanAg™; 

$2,500 of Stanley Black & Decker 

merchandise courtesy of Stanley Black & 

Decker; and a Case IH-branded safe 

courtesy of Case IH 

4th Place: Case IH-branded Solo Stove® 

courtesy of Case IH  

Virginia Young Farmers Prepare for National Competitions 

Contributed by Peggy Newsome 

 
  The Mid-Tidewater affiliate of the 

National Alliance on Mental Illness has 

donated the book I AM NOT SICK; I 

Don’t Need Help to libraries in the 

Northern Neck and Middle Peninsula. 

Written by internationally known clinical 

psychologist Xavier Amador, this book 

provides understanding and guidance for 

communicating and building relationships 

with persons with serious mental illness 

and/or addictions who do not think they 

need help. Family members, mental health 

and criminal health professionals will find 

using the LEAP  - Listen, Empathize, 

Agree, and Partner – communication 

strategy explained in the book useful. 

  Copies are available at the following 

libraries: Essex County, Gloucester 

County, Lancaster County , King and 

Queen County, King William County, 

Mathews County , Middlesex County, 

Northumberland County, Rappahannock 

Community College (Glenns and Warsaw 

ca mp u ses ) ,  R ic h mo nd  Co u nt y , 

Westmoreland County, and West Point. 

NAMI Mid-Tidewater previously 

donated You Are Not Alone by Dr. Ken 

Duckworth, NAMI medical director, to 

these libraries. 

  A FREE Online NAMI Family-to-Family 

class will be starting soon. Interested 

family members or loved ones can get 

more information by contacting NAMI 

M i d - T i d e w a t e r 

at namimidtidewater@gmail.com or 804-

684-1480. 

 

Helpful Books at the Library 

Contributed  

  Virginia Farm Bureau Insurance has named 

Kristen Lochridge, a Gold Agent during its 

annual sales conference at Williamsburg Lodge 

and Conference Center, in Williamsburg, VA.  

  Kristen Lochridge has been recognized as a 

Virginia Farm Bureau 2023 Gold Agent. In her 

4th year with Virginia Farm Bureau, Kristen was 

recognized by her peers for outstanding sales and 

service to her members. “Kristen excels at 

ensuring her members in King William 

understand and have the insurance coverage they 

need. We are fortunate to have Kristen 

representing Virginia Farm Bureau Insurance and 

congratulate her on this achievement,” says Ray Leonard, VP of Sales.  

 Kristen Lochridge Named Gold Agent  

Kristen Lochridge  

Your 

AD Here! 
office@countrycouriernews.com 

804-769-0259 

https://c5vvw9wab.cc.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001JYzAB_DnultCDNBuxBC5dHUaxEeUnUR5-ef0XTTGaiU3tON7E2GfGQ1yQSmSdcL-VtNtNGRaqKBBcz2oK4VjzAz-AdPRd89hkTplZcomtTJIL5OqTjmb9a1dYvk_B2MIMATDgkqBOGJY-CFv34m7A2FExM21VDIs9ZlSgKyBL0K0qWGOLziFjT03t-LbnNMuKrKmUFIsC0fgszKmRoV1qxWwXs
https://c5vvw9wab.cc.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001JYzAB_DnultCDNBuxBC5dHUaxEeUnUR5-ef0XTTGaiU3tON7E2GfGQ1yQSmSdcL-VtNtNGRaqKBBcz2oK4VjzAz-AdPRd89hkTplZcomtTJIL5OqTjmb9a1dYvk_B2MIMATDgkqBOGJY-CFv34m7A2FExM21VDIs9ZlSgKyBL0K0qWGOLziFjT03t-LbnNMuKrKmUFIsC0fgszKmRoV1qxWwXs
https://c5vvw9wab.cc.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001JYzAB_DnultCDNBuxBC5dHUaxEeUnUR5-ef0XTTGaiU3tON7E2GfGQJheo65XdPNpqxTe858Z_yO80ZMRAp2Hy5O1sLVuvvrkB1s1b9njiqOVlGoTA3qOmA47ejci-0U3yF2NcIcOmSTpVTW1E9tvqr5AKSZ4pm3bKH4S6njM9aQEvrK-XFg0vtVulHjfZpT&c=q-BJNLYfDRtUTAiSaIJ8p2F
https://c5vvw9wab.cc.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001JYzAB_DnultCDNBuxBC5dHUaxEeUnUR5-ef0XTTGaiU3tON7E2GfGQJheo65XdPNpqxTe858Z_yO80ZMRAp2Hy5O1sLVuvvrkB1s1b9njiqOVlGoTA3qOmA47ejci-0U3yF2NcIcOmSTpVTW1E9tvqr5AKSZ4pm3bKH4S6njM9aQEvrK-XFg0vtVulHjfZpT&c=q-BJNLYfDRtUTAiSaIJ8p2F


J a n u a r y  2 9 ,  2 0 2 5                             T h e  C o u n t r y  C o u r i e r                                           p a g e  1 4  

 

Contributed  by Y Street Media  

  King William County– Students in King 

William County are seeing significant, healthy 

changes this new year. King William County 

Public Schools has made important updates to 

its School Wellness Policy to ensure students 

have increased access to water throughout the 

school day. This change will undoubtedly have 

a positive impact on the health and well-being 

of students throughout the division and their 

overall academic success, with 2,106 students 

covered under the policy revision and having 

access to the support they need to stay hydrated 

during the day. By prioritizing the well-being 

of its students, King William County Public 

Schools is setting a great example for other 

school divisions to follow. 

  This updated policy was developed in 

collaboration with Rev Your Bev, the Virginia 

Foundation for Healthy Youth's (VFHY) 

healthy hydration campaign, and its statewide, 

award-winning high school program, Y Street. 

Research has consistently proven that water is 

the healthiest beverage choice as it acts as fuel 

for your body. Since 2013, Rev Your Bev and 

Y Street have devoted and sustained efforts to 

spread healthy hydration messages to help 

individuals make drinking water a habit and 

improve Virginians' overall health. King 

William County Public Schools’ revised 

wellness policy now aligns more with Rev 

Your Bev’s best practices. The revised policy 

emphasizes water as an essential nutrient, 

encourages role modeling of positive hydration 

behaviors, and expands access to free, safe 

drinking water to include high-traffic areas and 

times before, during, and after school. 

Additionally, it allows students to carry 

approved water bottles, further promoting 

hydration throughout the day. 

  VFHY and Y Street are committed to 

supporting Virginia school divisions' efforts to 

maintain a positive, healthy learning 

environment and serve as a resource for 

Virginia schools. “The Virginia Foundation for 

Healthy Youth is thrilled to have King William 

County Public Schools join as a partner to 

support healthy hydration. Adequate water 

consumption is a great habit for youth to 

develop and a key component to creating 

positive health outcomes,” said Executive 

Director Marty Kilgore. 

  The impact of the updated policy is expected 

to increase students’ water consumption and 

promote positive, healthy hydration. Henry 

County Public Schools joins the growing list of 

divisions with comprehensive wellness policies 

p r i o r i t i z i n g  w a t e r  a c c e s s  a n d 

promotion, becoming Rev Your Bev’s 24th 

partner. “King William County Public Schools 

is pleased to partner with the “Rev Your Bev” 

initiative to promote hydration in all of our 

schools. Our partnership will bring various 

resources to help encourage students and staff 

to drink water throughout the day as an 

important part of maintaining the overall health 

and wellness in our schools. Unfortunately, 

many people do not consume enough water, 

and we believe that instilling good habits in our 

students now will be beneficial throughout 

their lives.” says Sherri Harris, Director of 

School Nutrition at King William County 

Public Schools. 

  King William County Public Schools will 

receive free resources such as water bottles 

from VFHY as part of its partnership with Rev 

Your Bev to support the division in 

implementing its updated policy. 

 Students' Water Consumption 

G r e a t  A m e r i c a n  R a n c h  - 

Mechanicsville      

7514 Lee Davis Road  Sunday, March 

23, 2025, 1:00 PM 

 

  GET OFF THE APPS, STOP SWIPING 

AND MEET IN PERSON! This is a fun, 

safe way to meet people with 

awkwardness, you are there for the same 

reason! Speed dating is the perfect way to 

have several “mini dates” in one 

afternoon! The way it works, you will 

have 5 minutes to visit & then rotate to 

your next date. No personal information 

will be given out and each participant will 

hand in their date choices to the host.  

  If both participants choose one another 

the host will notify each person of their 

matches within 24 hours of the event. Pre-

registration & payment is REQUIRED for 

this fun event. Space is limited for this 

event, sign up now! 

  Cost: $20.00 per participant, non-

refundable, paid in advance.  PayPal or 

Cash App.  A disclaimer form is required 

to participate, which will be provided at 

the event. Check-in at 12:30 PM, Starts at 

1:00 PM  Drink and food specials.  Come, 

meet a new friend and have FUN! To 

register call or text Missy at 804-241-5197  

Email:  believeamore@gmail.com  

Speed Dating Event - Dating IRL! (In Real Life) 

King and Queen County Public Schools 

(KQCPS) are proud to announce Mrs. Erica 

Jenkins as the division Teacher of the Year 

2025-2026 for KQCPS.  She was nominated by 

her peers to serve as the Teacher of the Year 

for King and Queen Elementary School 

(KQES).  Upon receiving that recognition, she 

was selected by a committee to represent 

KQCPS.    

  Mrs. Jenkins is completing her 5th year of 

teaching and she currently teaches the Virginia 

Preschool Initiative (4 year olds) at KQES and 

previously she taught first grade.  She serves as 

a leader for the New Teacher Mentor program, 

Equity Committee, Restorative Practice, 

English as a Second Language, and Building a 

More Inclusive Community. 

  Mrs. Jenkins states, "One of the most pressing 

issues facing public education today is school 

discipline. Parental involvement is a crucial 

factor in setting expectations for respect, 

a c c o u n t a b i l i t y ,  a n d  e m o t i o n a l 

regulation.  Families that model positive 

behaviors, prioritize communication, and 

establish routines provide children with the 

foundation they need to succeed. 

Harvey, Jenkins, Carter 

Teacher of the Year 2025-2026 for KQCPS 

  Mrs. Tara Garner, Head of School at Aylett 

Country Day School, is pleased to announce 

the names of students in grades four through 

eight who have shown outstanding academic 

achievement for the 1st trimester of the 2025 

school year. 

  Students earning Honor Roll status, all A’s, 

for the 1st trimester are:                       

Grade 4: Eli Atkins, Jack Fowler, Akshara 

Kadimcherla, and Hudson Sgroi 

Grade 5: Jaxson Holmes and Sutton Thrift 

Grade 6: Abigail Ambrose, Waylon Edwards, 

Michaela Hall, Jeremiah Small, and Katherine 

Wechsler 

Grade 7: Chesley Brooks, Megan Copeland, 

Ashleigh Dilworth, Sydney Hundley, Hadleigh 

Keeton, Cameron Moore, and Carter Smith 

Grade 8: Emma Fowler and Grace Lam 

  

Merit Roll (A’s and B’s) students for the 1st 

trimester are: 

Grade 4: Sadie Atkins, Gabe Broadus, Sawyer 

Clark, Nora Ginn, Jessa Lochridge, Jade Small, 

Henry Underwood, Elea Wise, and Ellie 

Wolford 

Grade 5: Ann Layton Gawen, Maisie Olten, 

Easton Robinson, Dylan Spivey, Lauren 

Sprouse, Lily Thurston, and Gray Wells 

Grade 6: Xander Bradshaw, Regina Carson, 

Drew Clarke, Scarlett Doig, Joslyn Earhart, 

Colby Hansen, Willow Jones, Barrett Keeton, 

Weston Parker, Easton Townsend, and Abigail 

Wolford 

Grade 7: Isabella Bevard, Harper Boyle, Gracie 

Fisher, Blake Kosek, Bryce Matthews, 

Madison Mundie, Hudson Warren, and Eli 

Wise 

Grade 8: Cason Chilton, Aurora Cox, Abigail 

Earhart, Tripp Ellis, Chandler Eubank, Kate 

Gillions, Mason Johnson, Kailey Seal, Kinley 

Seal, and Tinsley Yelinek 

 

Aylett Country Day School Honor and Merit Roll 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1_H_JzWjKfOpoW3K7ji1OEn41UwZJzBw-/view?usp=sharing
http://revyourbev.com/
mailto:believeamore@gmail.com
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  For all high school seniors and recent 

graduates who reside in the Middle 

Peninsula and have been involved in the 

ARTS.  

  The Court House Players Dick Lusher 

Memorial Scholarship supports graduating 

high school seniors and recent graduates 

who are continuing their education by 

attending a 2- or 4-year College or 

University or a Vocational/Technical 

school and have been active in the arts 

during high school.  

  Applicants must submit an electronic 

application for the 2025-2026 academic 

year, including all supporting documents 

(i.e. Recommendations & Transcripts), by 

Tuesday, March 18, 2025 at 11:59 p.m. 

F o r  mo r e  i n fo r ma t i o n ,  v i s i t 

CourtHousePlayers.org/Scholarship.  

  For questions regarding the scholarship 

or for assistance submitting the 

application, email 

CourtHousePlayersScholarship@gmail.co

m or contact Lara Emerson at 904-887-

0614.  

  The Court House Players is a 501(c)(3) 

organization. A financial statement is 

available upon written request from the 

Office of Charitable and Regulatory 

Programs, P.O. Box 1163, Richmond, VA 

23218, or  

OCRPregulatory@vdacs.virginia.gov 

Application Deadline: March 18, 2025 

Amount: $1000 Notification will be made 

in May.  

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS:  

Student Type: Graduating High School 

Senior or Recent High School Graduate,  

Affiliation: Prior involvement in theatre, 

music or the arts, Resides In: Middle 

Peninsula, College: 2 yr., 4yr., 

Community College, College, University 

or Technical/Vocational School, Degree 

Type: Undergraduate, Major/Career: Any  

Minimum GPA: None, Apply using this 

link or QR code! https://forms.gle/

MZL5JD8EU98nTjem9 To support youth 

who are involved in the arts… Donate to 

our Scholarship Fund! Donations can be 

made through our website or at  

Court House Players CHP is Offering 

Scholarship Opportunity 

Contributed by Betsy Donoghue  

Shannon Taylor 

  The King William Democrats hosted 

Shannon Taylor, Candidate for Virginia 

Attorney General, at their recent January 

meeting. Ms. Taylor is seeking the 

Democratic nomination for Virginia 

Attorney General in the Primary Election 

this coming June. Ms. Taylor has served as 

t h e  e l e c t e d  H e n r i c o  C o u n t y 

Commonwealth’s Attorney since 2011 and 

has handled many high-profile cases since 

that time, as well as managing an office of 

over 45 attorneys.   

  Ms. Taylor spoke of the hate crime cases 

she had handled including the successful 

prosecution of an individual identifying as 

a Ku Klux Klan leader who ran over 

individuals engaged in a Black Lives 

Matter event. She believes that with 

stronger laws in this area, the individual 

would have received a sentence more 

appropriate for the act of driving into a 

crowd. 

  Shannon Taylor expressed concern about 

recent actions by the current state 

administration seeking to remove access to 

voting.  She emphasized her work to 

combat human trafficking and to ensure 

strong consumer protections for vulnerable 

senior citizens. She acknowledged that 

Virginia currently has strong protections 

for reproductive rights and pledges to 

ensure the continued protection of those 

rights and expansion where necessary. 

  Ms. Taylor answered questions from the 

group, which provided the group with 

insights on her over 20 year background as 

a prosecutor and some of the matters she 

has handled over her career.  The King 

William Democrats appreciated her 

willingness to travel to King William to 

talk about current issues and themes of her 

campaign. 

King William Democrats with Candidate Shannon Taylor (center with black turtleneck sweater), 

who is a Candidate for Virginia Attorney General in the 2025 June Primaries. 

King William Democrats Host Candidate  

  Jay Sanudo, representing the firm of 

Farmer, Robinson, Cox, and Associates, 

the county’s financial management firm, 

presented the County's Annual Finance 

Report. Sanudo found some deficiencies 

and material weaknesses in the FY2024 

audit. He was concerned at first but now 

says it is much better. One of the problems 

was that the finance department 

experienced a lot of turnovers last year. 

The department needed stability. He now 

thinks the finance department is on the 

right track. Last year Finance Director 

David Wilson hinted at the possible 

removal of Farmer, Robinson, and Cox, 

but now says the relationship between the 

firm and county is much better. 

  In public hearing matters, Planning 

Department spokesperson, Joyce Wolfe, 

presented proposed amendments to the 

Cluster Ordinance and Farm Housing 

Ordinance. During the public hearing on 

the Farm Housing Ordinance, King 

William resident Chris Couch spoke, 

asking among other things how the 

minimum 50-acre requirement was arrived 

at. Supervisors unanimously approved 

both amendments to the ordinances. Also, 

conditional use permits for Horn Quarter 

Farm and Queenfield Golf Club were 

unanimously approved. 

  Six people spoke during the public 

comment period on topics ranging from 

the renewal of the law enforcement 

contract between the county and the Town 

of West Point, possible Freedom of 

Information Act (FOIA) violations, the 

lack of transparency, financial 

management issues, and no explanation 

for the recent approval of Zebulon’s 

Grotto Campground’s conditional use 

permit after it was initially denied. County 

Administrator Stacey Davenport discussed 

the need for approval of the FEMA All 

Hazards Mitigation Plan Service 

Agreement. The service agreement was 

unanimously approved by the supervisors. 

  During the supervisor comments, First 

District Supervisor Bill Hodges 

questioned Finance Director David Wilson 

on the recent issuance of a $316,000 check 

the county wrote to the wrong agency. 

Wilson said he doesn’t know how it 

happened but the error has since been 

corrected and the check has been returned. 

Second District Supervisor Ben Edwards 

touched on the need to resolve the law 

enforcement issue with the West Point 

Police Department. Fifth District 

Supervisor Mary Sue Bancroft asked 

Finance Director David Wilson about the 

status of the forensic audit of the finance 

department to which Wilson replied it is 

still ongoing. In her comments, Fourth 

District Supervisor Lindsay Robinson 

promised a county newsletter will soon be 

back on the County's Facebook page. 

  The supervisors went into a closed 

meeting to discuss contract negotiations 

with the Pamunkey Regional Library 

(PRL) and returned stating negotiations 

are still underway. 

  The next meeting of the King William 

Board of Supervisors will include budget 

work sessions on February 4th and 

February 10th beginning at 1 pm, followed 

by a regular meeting on February 10th 

beginning at 6:30 pm, all taking place at 

the county administration building in the 

courthouse complex. 

BOS, continued from front page 
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Attention: This space is Contributed.  

*Under 60 Words please. Thank you.  

CHRISTIAN 

Christian Fellowship Ministries 
You're welcomed to join us at 304 W. 

Chinquapin Rd., King William, on Sundays 

at 11 a.m. in the sanctuary, and on 

Wednesday nights for Bible Study at 7 p.m. 

on Zoom - ID: 890 008 8851  Password: 

6iayfH.  

Christ Community Church 

Meeting Sunday morning in the sanctuary 

at Beulah Church - 1539 Lewis B Puller 

Memorial Hwy. east, (SR 33E, Saluda 

23149) PH: (804) 370-5035 Service starts 

at 0930. All invited to join. Family, Friends 

and Neighbors come  worship our Lord 

together. We are Christ Community 

Church, where Christ is the center of our 

community!  

Jerusalem Christian Church 

We invite you to worship with us in person 

service. Adult Sunday School at 10:00 am. 

Sunday Service & Children’s Service at 

11:00. Minister Joshua Lewis, 1902 

Powhatan Trail, King William. 

Jerusalemcc.com  

Smyrna Christian Church Bruington 

3655 Powcan Rd., Bruington 23023 All 

Welcome! Worship Sunday mornings 

10AM. Adult Sunday School 9AM. 

Children’s church during service. Pastor 

Bill Ford (770)687-6621/ www.Smyrna.org  

West Point Christian Church 

290 West Euclid Blvd. West Point.  

Pastor Tom Wilburn  

 P.O. Box 800 804-843-3185 

westpointchristian.com 

One Hope Community Church 

Want to be apart of a vibrant growing 

church family? Come join us Sundays at 

10:15 am for worship in a welcoming, kid-

friendly environment. Coffee and light 

breakfast. Wednesdays - 6:30pm Awana 

(ages 4-12) and Teens (13+) 6:45pm Adult 

small groups. Like us on Facebook and be 

notified of upcoming events. Physical 

address: 186 Walnut Spring Rd, St 

Stephens Church 23148  Mailing address: 

PO Box 9, Aylett 23009 

Email: onehopeva@gmail.com  Questions 

call or text Pastor Joshua Brassard 

804.840.4461 

BAPTIST 

Beulah Baptist Church 

Come worship and study God's word with 

us! Sunday School for all ages at 9:45 

AM, Worship Service at 11 AM. View 

sermons, via links to YouTube and 

Facebook at beulahbptistva.org. Follow and 

Like us on YouTube and  Facebook to be 

notified of our upcoming livestream 

services. Physical address: 4805 West River 

Road Aylett, Virginia 23009 Mailing 

address: PO Box 846 Aylett, VA 

23009 Phone 804.539.2191 

Email: kwbeulahbaptistchurch@gmail.com 

Website: beulahbaptistva.org 

Broadus Church Hebron Campus 

3407 King William Rd Aylett 23009. 

Facebook Broadus Church Hebron 

Campus, web broaduschurch.org Sunday 

morning worship at 9:30am Bible Study for 

all ages at 10:45am. Mid-week Bible 

Studies TUESDAY evening. Youth 

6:00pm, ladies and men group at 6:15pm. 

Food Distribution 2nd Monday of each 

month from 6-8pm. If you need help with 

free firewood or used furniture call 804-779

-2700 and ask for Pastor Jeff. Come SEE 

what GOD is doing!! 

Bruington Baptist Church 

4784 The Trail, Bruington, King and Queen 

County. Please join us at Sunday School on 

Sundays at 10 a.m. and Worship Service at 

11 a.m. Bible Study Wednesdays at 6:00 

p.m. with Choir Practice following at 6:45 

p.m. The Community Clothes Cupboard 

will reopen April 5, 2025 from 10 a.m. until 

noon. Contact us at 804-769-3246. 

Colosse Baptist Church  

Come worship with us this Sunday! 

Contemporary service 8:30 AM Sunday 

School 9:45 AM Traditional service 11 

AM. 

Indian View Baptist Church 

13349 King William Road, King William 

Come worship with us on Sundays at 11:00 

AM All Are Welcome!! 

Kingdom of God Living Water Ministry 

We invite you to worship with us, Sunday 

School 10:30, Tuesday night Party 7:00, 

Thursday night Bible Study 7:00, Morning 

Service 12:30. You will not leave the way 

you came. All Are Welcome. Pastor Leo 

Reed 1438 Manfield Road, Manquin 

23106. Sunday’s at 12:15 PM.  

Lower K&Q Baptist Church 

204 Timber Branch Rd., Mascot, 23108 

Pastor Terry Morrison, until church is 

rebuilt Sunday Services at: The Woman's 

Club House 208 Allen's Circle King and 

Queen C.H., 23085. Directions or 

questions, call or text (804) 925-

5699. 10am Sunday School for all Ages, 

11am Worship Service All welcome, come 

as you are. 

Mattaponi Baptist Church 

Sundays 11a.m. Children's Church during 

service. In-depth Bible study the 2nd & 4th 

Wed. during Daylight Saving Time. 

Services live on Zoom at: http://

bit.ly/ MBCLIVE (Meeting ID: 871 964 

216) & FBLive. Visit us on Facebook for 

latest news and any schedule changes: 

@MattaponiBaptistChurchVa. 13466 The 

Trail, King and Queen Court House, 23085. 

Pastor Stephen Rountree: 804-514-5715. 

Mattaponi Friends Meeting 

942 Buena Vista RD. Shacklefords 23156. 

Join us in-person and via Zoom for Quaker 

Worship in silent meeting at 10A.M. and 

worship sharing/discussion at 11:00. First 

Sunday business meeting at 11:00. Third 

Sunday potluck lunch at 12:00 noon. For 

more information contact 804-785-9401. 

Olivet Baptist Church 

Join us for traditional worship services 

10am Sunday School Bible Studies for 

children and adults of all ages. 11am 

Worship Service each Sunday morning. A 

place to be with God! 

Poroporone Baptist Church 
Sunday School - 9:30am Worship Service - 

10:30am Wednesday Night Bible Study - 

6:30pm We Invite You To Join Us! 

www.facebook.com/ 

PoroporoneBaptistChurch 

Revival Baptist Church 

Are you looking for something different? 

Revival Baptist Church is a new 

Independent Baptist Church! Come join us 

on Sunday mornings at the King William 

High School Cafeteria! Sunday School at 

9:00am, and Morning Service at 10:00am. 

Come to our weekly Bible Study on 

Wednesdays at 6:50pm at the Upper King 

William Library. Learn more 

at visitrevival.org 

Rock Spring Baptist Church 
4134 Manfield  Road. Aylett,  Va. 23009; 

Rev. Pagie  Hancock, IIl Pastor; Join us on 

Sundays 9:30 am for Sunday  School and 

10:15 am for Morning  Worship.  

Saint Paul Baptist Church  

Saturday nights @ 5:30, 1025 Hobbs Hole 

Drive in Tappahannock. Potluck Dinners 

first Saturday of month following the 

worship service. Wednesday night at 7pm, 

Bible Study is held at The Fix Chapel. If 

you have any questions, please call us at 

(804)473-9011. Come join us and be 

Blessed!  

Sharon Baptist Church  
901 Sharon Road, King William, Va 23086, 

804-769-2320 Office hours Tuesday-Friday 

9am-2pm Sunday School- 9am Morning 

Worship 10:15 am Tuesday Morning Bible 

Study 10 am Wednesdays Youth Group 6 

pm Awanas 6:30 pm Prayer Meeting 6:45 

pm  

Third Union Baptist Church 

located at 452 Walkerton Road in King 

William County.  

Union Hope Baptist Church 

571 Union Hope Road, King 

William: Sunday Morning Worship 10:15 

a.m. (In-person and 

Teleconference) Teleconference option: 

Phone: (774) 220-4000, PIN  57187 Follow 

us on Facebook: Union Hope Baptist 

Church,  King William. The Food Bank 

Ministry Hours of Operation (Monthly 

from 1pm-3pm) Every Tuesday 1st Friday 

3rd Saturday 

Upper King and Queen Baptist Church 

1693 Bradley Farm Rd. Sunday Worship 

Service at 11:00 A.M. & Sunday School at 

10:00 A.M. Wed. BIBLE  STUDY 6:30. 

Visit us on Facebook.com/

upperkingandqueenbaptist  

Zion Baptist Church 

King and Queen Courthouse, 615 Zion 

Church Road, King and Queen Courthouse, 

VA 23085. Mailing Address: P. O. Box 82. 

Worship Service (in-house), Each Sunday 

at 9:30 a.m. Rev. Virginia "BeeBee" 

Harvey Young, Pastor.   

METHODIST 

Allegheny Wesleyan Methodist Church 

21076 King William rd. Sunday School 

10am Worship 11am Evening Worship 

6pm Wednesday Prayer 7pm. Phone 804-

769-4457 

Epworth Methodist Church 

11 Epworth Road, Aylett, Phone 804-769-

1949 Come and join us each and every 

Sunday for Worship at 9:00 AM, 

Fellowship at 10:00 AM, and Sunday 

School at 10:30 AM. Check our Facebook 

Page. Wesleyan Class Meetings are Sunday 

evenings at 5:00 PM and Thursday 

mornings at 10:00 AM. Member of the 

Global Methodist Church and our Pastor is 

Jon Baker. 

McKendree Methodist Church 

4347 Manfield Rd., Manquin, 23106. 

Sunday worship 9:30AM in person and 

Facebook Live, followed by fellowship and 

Sunday School. Pastor Corey McConnville. 

mckendree23106.org, mckendree23106@g

mail.com. CARE meets the second Monday 

of each month until December.  

Mizpah United Methodist Church 

6062 Canterbury Rd. Walkerton, Va. 23177 

Service every Sunday at 11:00 with Pastor 

Steve Hundley All Welcome 

EPISCOPAL 

Immanuel Episcopal Church 

190 Allen’s Circle King & Queen Court 

House. For information on a particular 

Sunday call 804-785-2122  

St. David's Church  

Hope in the Wilderness 

A Day of Reflection led by Bishop Susan 

Goff  postponed to June 1 10am – 3pm 

Soup and Salad Lunch St. David’s 

Episcopal Church 11291 West River Road 

Aylett, VA  23009 www.stdavidsaylett.org 

804-499-5940 

St. John's Episcopal Church  

916 Main Street, PO Box 629, West Point. 

804-843-4594. Sharing the love of Christ 

with each other and the world. Sunday 

Service at 10 am, followed by refreshments, 

conversation and Bible study. In person or 

via Zoom. 2nd & 4th Wednesday Holy 

Eucharist with healing prayers in Church 

Library at Noon. We 

welcomeyou! stjohnswp.org; info@stjohns

wp.org 

West Point Ministers Association 

(WPMA) continues its decades-long 

outreach and community-focused service in 

the surrounding area. Soup & Sermon 

during Lent, annual MLK Service, Easter 

Sunrise Service, WPHS Baccalaureate 

Service and more. The WPMA's first 

priority, however, is assisting area residents 

in need, including local students and 

children. For information, contact one of 

the 11 WPMA member faith groups. Mail 

contributions to West Point Ministers 

Association, PO Box 1139, West Point, VA 

23181.     

St. Paul’s Millers Tavern 

7924 Richmond Highway. 804-443-2341 

Sunday service 10 AM. Nursery and 

Sunday School during the service. 

Refreshments and Bible study following the 

service. Choir directed by Kristi 

Reynolds. stpaulsmillerstavern.org 

PRESBYTERIAN 

Brett-Reed Memorial Presbyterian 

Church 

29680 King William Road West Point, 

23181. Pastor Karen V. Stanley. Sunday 

School 10. Worship Service 11.  

St. James Presbyterian Church 

(The church next to K.W. Courthouse) 411 

Courthouse Lane. Rev. Dr. John Turner 

LUTHERAN 

NON DENOMINATION 

Women in the Word Community Bible 

Study! 

396 Newtown Road, St. Stephens Church 

Email Melissa Rice at 

mrsmelissarice@aol.com.   

Church Calendar 
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Attention: This space is Contributed. 

*Under 60 Words please. Thank you. 

King and Queen Public Library 

Tidewater African Culture Alliance 

Program- February 1st 11am Glass 

Bead of Life Project- February 

5th 12pm (Registration Required) 

Rural Readers Book Club February 

13th 6pm Story Time Tuesdays 11am 

Our events are FREE and open to the 

public! 

Upper King William Branch Library 

Family Storytime Wednesdays, Feb. 

5, 12, 19, & 26, 10:30 – 11:00 a.m. For 

ages 0-5 with caregiver. Coloring, 

Coffee and Donuts Thursday, Feb. 6, 

10:30am - noon 

Ages 18 and up. Learn How to Cross-

stitch Tuesday, Feb. 11, 1:00 – 2:30 

p.m. (All Ages) & 5:00 - 6:30pm 

(Ages 18 & up) Medicare Fraud, 

Abuse, and Errors Thursday, Feb. 13, 

10:30 - 11:30am Ages 18 and up. 

Questions on Medicare Monday, Feb. 

17, Noon - 1:00pm Ages 18 & up. 

Paracord Bracelet & Pizza Monday, 

Feb. 17, 5:30 – 6:30 p.m. Ages 10-18. 

Bath Bombs Tuesday, Feb. 18, 5:00 - 

6:30pm Ages 12 and up. Stay & 

Create with Playdough  Wednesday, 

Feb. 19, 11:15am - noon 

Marshmallow Wars Tuesday, Feb. 

25, 1:00 - 2:30pm Ages 6 and up. 

Tabletop Game Night Tuesday, Feb. 

25, 5:00 - 6:30pm All ages.  Movie 

Matinee: Books Turned into Movies 

Thursday, Feb. 27, 10:15am - 12:15pm 

Ages 4-18. The Stitching Hour 

Thursday, Feb. 27, 5:00 - 6:30pm Ages 

18 and up. Call 804-769-3731 or visit 

the library at 694-J Sharon Road for 

more information. 

West Point Branch Library 

Family Storytime Fridays, Feb. 7, 14, 

21, & 28, 10:30 – 11:00 a.m. For ages 

0-5 with caregiver. Stay & Play 

Fridays, Feb. 7, 14, 21, & 28, 11:00 

a.m. - noon Candle Making Saturday, 

Feb. 8, 10:30 - 11:30am Hey Teen! 

Make a candle for Valentine's Day! 

We’ll have all the supplies you need 

including heart shaped jars. Origami - 

Welcome to the Fold! Monday, Feb. 

10, 6:00 - 7:00pm Ages 16 and up. I'd 

Rather Be Reading Book Club 
Wednesday, Feb 19, 11:30am - 

12:30pm Ages 16 & up. Legos Friday, 

Feb. 21, 4:00 - 5:00pm Grades K-5. 

Play-dough Monday, Feb. 24, 

11:00am - noon Ages 2-5. Call 804-

843-3244 or visit the library at 433 12th 

Street for more information. 

DCSE Service Point Assistance 

DCSE Contact Information: 1-800-468

-8894 

Good Homes Needed For Good Pets 

Regional Animal Shelter, 20201 King 

William Road, King William 804-769-

4983. www.petfinder.com email: 

animalshelter@kingwilliamcounty.us  

Three Rivers SWCD Board of 

Directors’ Meetings 

Monthly Board of Directors’ meetings 

on the third Tuesday of each month. If 

you would like to attend, contact the 

office at (804)443-4027 for meeting 

place and time. The public is invited. 

KW Republican Committee 

Meetings 

Meets the 4th Thursday of each month 

at 6pm at the KW Parks & Rec. 

Building, 7890 Richmond-

Tappahannock HWY. Questions please 

email us: kingwilliamgop.com  

KW Children First Lions Club  

Crossroads Mission Center located 

at 694 K Sharon Road, King William. 

Kiwanis Club of the Tri-Rivers  

Members from West Point and 

Northern King William met and agreed 

to create the Kiwanis Club of the Tri-

Rivers which will cover many 

unserved areas. Meetings will be held 

on the second and fourth 

Wednesday's of the month. The 

Kiwanis mission is to change the world 

one child and one community at a time 

through volunteer service! Our next 

meeting is at 6pm at Vinny’s in King 

William. New members encouraged & 

welcome. 

KW Parks and Recreation 

Visit the King William County Parks & 

Rec Site for details about upcoming 

events, workshops, exercise classes, 

and more! @ kingwilliamrec.com 

KW Community Watch 

Interested in a community watch? Call 

Lisa Mayville at 804-551-3267 or 

Email: lisamayville@atlanticbb.net. 

Any crime call King William Sheriff 

Office at 804-769-0999 or  

kwso@kingwilliamcounty.us Crime 

tips call Robin Bostic with King 

William Victim/Witness Program at  

804-525-8838 or email: 

rbostic@kingwilliamcounty.us 

KW NAACP Branch #7082 

Meetings are held on the 2nd Saturday 

of each month at 10am at 694 Sharon 

Rd, Suite K, King William, VA 23086. 

Questions, please email 

us: info@naacpkwva.org King William 

Virginia NAACP Branch #7082  

King William Democrats 

Join the King William Democrats at 

their monthly meeting on the 3rd 

Saturday of each month at the Upper 

King William Library from 10:30 to 

noon. West Point citizens can gather at 

the same time at the West Point 

Library, and will Zoom in to the 

meeting and speakers. Speakers will be 

candidates running for state-wide 

offices of Governor, Lt. Governor, and 

At to rney Genera l .  For  more 

information go to kwdemocrats.org or 

email kwdems@gmail.com or call 804-

885-0544. 

C o r n e r S t o n e  C o m m u n i t y 

Development Center, Aylett  

Food Distribution - (*11235 West 

River Road, Aylett) Saturday food 

distributions are from 9.30 a.m. to 

11.30 a.m. (February 1, February 8, 

February 15, February 22) MOBILE 

Pantry distribution on February 26 

The Lily Field Clothing Shed - 

(11235 West River Road, Aylett) Open 

on Saturdays, 9.30 a.m. to 11.30 

a.m.  Please DO NOT drop off 

donations outside the building. Drop 

off is at the clothing shed on 

Wednesday mornings before 9 

a.m.  The CornerStone Free Health 

C l i n i c  -  ( 8 2 7 0  R i c h m o n d 

Tappahannock Hwy., Aylett) No walk 

in    appointments. Please call to 

register. Fundraiser: Dinner deal 

on Thursday, February 13 at 6p.m. 

$11 CrabCake sandwich with a choice 

of two sides - potato salad, green 

beans, coleslaw & soda. Order ahead 

and pick up at 8270 Richmond 

T a p p a h a n n o c k  H w y . , 

Aylet t .  Cal l  804 769 2996 

or Email theccdc@gmail.com  

Proceeds to benefit Food and Free 

Health Clinic Programs.  

The  CornerStone  Communi ty 

Development Center is a 501(c)(3) non 

profit organization.  

Donations are tax exempt. Mailing 

address: P.O. Box 68, Aylett, Virginia 

23009. 
 

Community Calendar 

mailto:theccdc@gmail.com


J a n u a r y  2 9 ,  2 0 2 5                             T h e  C o u n t r y  C o u r i e r                                           p a g e  1 8  

 

Classifieds  

SERVICES 

Norman’s Tree Service:                     

Tree removal, topping, 

trimming, stump grinding, 

brush chipping, storm 

damage and tractor work.  

No job too big or small,           

75 ft. bucket truck.         

Free Estimates, reasonable 

prices.  Licensed & Insured.                                

Locally owned  & operated.                                         

Call 804-769-7197 

COMPUTER SERVICES                      

& REPAIR  

Home or Business 

Call Armistead @                          

804-874-3294 

Call Armistead.com 

Steven’s Handyman Jr.:  

Reasonable, Quality Work, 

Well Experienced, Any type 

of Yard Work, Painting, 

Mulching, Tree Work, Grass 

Cutting,  Power Washing, 

Flooring and Decks etc.  

Free Estimates & Insured.            

Call 804-852-8403  

 Auto Glass Installed: 

Bullzeye Glass, Windshield 

replacement, rock chip 

repair, same day           

mobile service.                                                   

Direct billing for Insurance.                                                                                                            

Locally owned.                                      

Call 804-335-4807 

   Affordable Home Repairs 

Carpentry, Roofing, Siding, 

Replacement Windows, 

Gutters  & Decks.                

40 Years Experience.                            

Licensed & Insured.                                                                                                 

Jim Martin                                  

804-347-3812 

Pressure Washing & 

Affordable Auto Detailing.  

Free Estimates. Vehicles 

Start At $80.00. Houses 

Start At $200.00. Decks,                

Gutters & Roof Cleaning.                                         

Call 804-901-8802  

Sean’s Drain Cleaning 

Service LLC. Drain 

Cleaning inside/outside & 

repair. Toilets, sinks, 

showers and tubs.            

Free Estimates                                     

Call: 804-387-6742 

   MALLORY ELECTRIC 

Residential and Commercial 

electrical service and 

installations Also generator 

installations. Licensed and 

insured. BBB.                               

Call: 804-746-4350                                              

for Service and             

Phone quotes. 

C. A. HARVEY FLOORS, 

LLC. Over  30 years of 

experience in installing and 

repairing hardwood and 

laminate floors.   We offer 

professional work at a 

reasonable price as well as 

being licensed and insured.                    

Call for a  FREE estimate.                                   

804-399-1124 

Bobcat/Tractor 

Services, Driveway Grading, 

Light Excavation, Drainage/

Erosion Control, Bush-

Hogging, General 

Landscaping Mulch, 

Delivered/Installed                     

Call: 804-761-6009 

CLEANING BY GINA:       

Home and Office Cleaning. 

Quality work at affordable 

rates. 25 plus years 

experience. Licensed & 

Insured. References        

available upon request.  

Contact                                             

Gina Lumpkin at:                                      

804-297-9885   

 Battle Septic: Install repair 

and inspect septic systems, 

Master Plumber on staff, 

Excavator Skid Steer, 

Bulldozer Service, Trees 

trimmed and removed. 

Power Raking, Driveway  

Repair, Lot Clearing, Trash 

Removal, Demolition, 

Drainage Problems, Install 

and Repair Top Soil, Fill 

Dirt, Shallow Well Service. 

Call 804-559-7241               

Licensed & Insured.  

Burrell and Sons 

Monuments West Point, VA                                

Call 804-366-4000 or                     

843-4643 for an 

appointment Granite, 

Bronze, Marble Uprights, 

Singles, Doubles Colored, 

Cemetery Installation, 

Reasonable Prices 30 years 

in business  Rev. Clarence 

Burrell - Owner Member   

of the West Point                   

Chamber of  Commerce 

Jobs available 

Hiring all positions 

Richards Paving: Paver 

operator,  Skid Steer 

Operator, Laborers,         

Class A CDL Drivers.                                       

Call: 804-999-9000 

.Wanted 

We're buying old items,           

Old Tools, Antiques, 

Military items, Fishing 

Equipment, Comic Books, 

Old Toys, Swords, Guitars 

& Trumpets and other Old 

Things. If you are cleaning 

out a house, shed,  attic or                           

having a yard sale                                          

Call 804-337-5329 

We Pay cash for any vintage 

clothing from the 60s to 90s. 

Also looking for old toys, old 

denim, any Harley Davidson 

items, Nascar shirts, old 

hats, sportswear, etc.                          

Call 804- 901- 8802 

For sale 

Panama Jack 5 Piece 

Sunroom Set Like New. 

Original Cost $2495.00                                

Sale Price $575.00           

Call: 703-220-4344    

 Also, For Sale 

Club Car Electric Golf Cart 

Good Condition. New 

Upholstery, New Tires. 

$3750.00 Aylett, Virginia 

Call: 703-220-4344 

Seasoned Firewood for sale,             

all hardwood Oak and 

Hickory with delivery.                           

Call 804-769-7197  

 FOR RENT 

Find your home at Colonial 

Square Apts. 2 bedroom 

with washer/dryer!  

804 769 0867 

 

Plant Some Roots To Grow 

In A New Home At King 

William Place And King 

William Manor Apts.              

804-769-2150                                

Or 804-473-9033 

TDD 711 

This Institution is an equal 

opportunity provider. 
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